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Swaffham Town Council

Minutes of the Transport & Environment Committee meeting held on 
Tuesday 7 September 2022 at 4pm in the Council Chamber

Councillors:	Mrs J Anscombe, Mrs L Beech, Mr K Oliver
Committee members:	Mr P Bray, Mr J Zielinski (Chair), Mrs K Gordon, Mr S Sole
Town Clerk:	Mr R Bishop
Deputy Town Clerk:	Mrs H Carrier 
Public:	8
	
Apologies for absence
Cllr Darby was marked as absent.

Declarations of interest
None received.

Minutes
Mr Sole reported that the minutes listed Swaffham Action Climate Action Group but should be Swaffham Climate Action Group.  The draft minutes were amended by hand to reflect this amendment.
The minutes of the Transport and Environment Committee meeting on Tuesday 7 June 2022 were agreed by the Committee and signed by the Chairman as an accurate record.

[bookmark: _Hlk57718313]Outstanding actions agreed at previous meetings or new issues raised: 
a. National Highways – Safety Improvement Scheme on A47
Cllr Oliver commented that this was a safety improvement.  It was noted comments are required by 20 September.
It was agreed that this should be forwarded to the next Full Council meeting for discussion.

b. National Highways A47 Peddars Way safety improvement works
It was noted the recommendation to reduce the speed to 50mph 
It was agreed that this should be forwarded to the next Full Council meeting for discussion.

Public Forum
Swaffham Climate Action Group (SCAG)
The Chair of SCAG attended the meeting and asked the committee to consider endorsing a group purchase of solar panels, at no cost to the Town Council, by promoting on the council’s website and social media.
It was proposed by Mrs Gorden; seconded by Cllr Skinner to endorse this proposal.  After a discussion it was agreed that this item should be discussed at Full Council.  Cllr Beech and Cllr Anscombe abstained as they commented that they would like time to read the information.

Theatre Street Car Park
A member of the public reported the disturbances from Theatre Street car park due to racing cars, rubbish and general unsocial behaviour throughout the night.  Cllr Coleman confirmed Breckland DC had met with the police and was now awaiting costing from Norfolk Constabulary and suggestions for this car park.  One suggestion was to shut the car park, but Norfolk Constabulary had reported that this was not viable as it would send the offenders to other areas in Swaffham.  Norfolk Constabulary had reported to Breckland DC that fixed penalty notices have been issued.  Cllr Oliver suggested reporting the noise to the Breckland DC Environment Health.  

Swaffham Safety Action Group
A member of the group attended the meeting and reported that they are looking at support from the committee in the “20 is Plenty for Us” scheme and that the meeting note that slow traffic means less pollution.  The group would like all of Swaffham to be a 20mph zone.  The group now has 10 volunteers registered for a Community Speed Watch group and are now waiting for training.
Cllr Anscombe and Cllr Coleman reported that they have met with the group.
Cllr Coleman reported that a permanent traffic order is not a quick process and would require a public consultation.  It has been recommended by Norfolk County Council to trial a 20mph speed limit for six months which can be extended for another six months if there was a desire to make this permanent.  This could take another 12 months, but the temporary order would stay in place in the meantime.  The cost would be between £5-7K with 50% being funded by Breckland DC and the rest by the Town Council.  Swaffham Town Council could apply to the Parish Partnership Scheme for extra funding.  Cllr Scott recommended using the settlement boundary from the Neighbourhood plan as the proposed 20mph area.  
After a full discussion it was decided to forward this item to Full Council for a decision on applying for funding through the Parish Partnerships Scheme.

Outstanding actions agreed at previous meeting or new issues raised for Breckland and Norfolk County Council

Breckland District Council

6.1 Station Street Car Park
	An email has been received from James Watkins, Breckland District Council asking for comments on the displacement of the HGV spaces.
	It was agreed to forward this item to the next Full Council for discussion.

Norfolk County Council

6.2 Electric Car Charing points at Theatre Street car park
	Cllr Coleman reported a national shortage of charging points and recommended contacting Cllr Sherwood for an update.

6.3 Watton Road verge/bus stop
	The Town Clerk will arrange a site visit with the Chairman and Cllr Coleman

6.4 Town Centre Crossing
	The Clerk reported that Highways had confirmed that this was a low priority item but hoped it would be completed within three months.

6.5 Request for extending 30mph at Lynn Road
	The meeting noted this TRO.

6.6 Additional SAM2
	It was confirmed that a new SAM2 (without data) had been ordered from Wescotec by the Deputy Clerk and Cllr Coleman would match the cost.

6.7 Low Emission Zone for Town Centre
	Cllr Coleman will arrange a meeting at County Hall but advised that a meeting not be deemed as urgent as Swaffham will not meet the criteria.

6.8 Pedestrian crossing – Watton Road
	This item was included in item 6.3.

New issues

6.9 Otter Road – consider a hedgehog crossing sign
	The Deputy Clerk will research signs.

6.10 Parking on Pavements
	This item was brought to the meeting by Cllr Sole.  It was noted that, at present, this is not illegal unless causing an obstruction.

6.11 Brandon Road and Camping Land surface dressing
	Jack Griffiths will action a scrim test of the surface and a sand patch test to see if the dressing is up to standard.  If the surface fail the tests Highways will action.

Reports from Highway Engineer Meetings on 24 June, 27 July and 6 September
All reports had been forwarded prior to the meeting.  Cllr Anscombe requested that full audit trail of all items discussed at this meeting is required.  The Deputy Clerk will look a producing a spreadsheet of items.

7.1 Finger post sign at junction Haspalls/Cley/Beechamwell Road
Men’s Shed had been approached but to date a quote has not been received.  Cllr Scott asked for a design drawing of the post offered by highways.  The Town Clerk will ask for a drawing and forward to the committee members for consideration at a future meeting.

The next meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 6 December 2022 4pm Town Hall Chamber


        Meeting Closed 5.20pm						Chairman………………  
Initials…………..
